
MINUTES

The Monthly Board meeting of the Kewanee Park District Board of Commissioners was held at the Baker Park Office, Thursday, July 20, 2017.
PRESENT:  President Jim Heberer, Commissioners Andrew Verstraete, Mike Nichols, Jim Powell and Jacque Verscha.  Also present was Brian Johnson, Director; Michelle Anderson, Secretary;  Will Buss (Star Courier) and Clark Blair (1st Financial Partners)
ABSENT: None  
President Heberer called the meeting or order and called for discussion of the June 2017 special meeting minutes.  The minutes of the June 2017 special meeting were reviewed and discussed. Mike Nichols moved to accept the minutes as written. Jim Powell seconded the motion.  All in favor. Motion passed. President Heberer then called for discussion of the June 2017 regular meeting minutes. The minutes of the June 2017 regular meeting were reviewed and discussed. Jim Powell moved to accept the minutes as written. Mike Nichols seconded the motion. All in favor. Motion passed. 
The June 2017 Financial Statement was reviewed and discussed. Jim Powell moved to accept the June 2017 Financial Statement. Andrew Verstraete seconded the motion.  All in Favor.   The July 2017 Bills for Approval were then reviewed and discussed. Andrew Verstraete moved to approve the bills for July 2017. Jim Powell seconded the motion.  All in favor.  

OPEN BUSINESS: President Heberer welcomed Clark Blair with 1st Financial Partners. Mr. Blair is the investment advisor to the Kewanee Park District with regard to the E.E. Baker Trust. Mr. Blair gave a brief history of the intention of the E.E. Baker Trust and what the expectations of that trust are. The Board in place at the time of investment wanted the investments to generate income first and growth second. At first, the Trust consisted of 100% AT&T stocks but has since expanded. Mr. Blair explained that the Trust has seen over a million dollar gain over 14 years and even though dividends are not currently generating the income they once did, he is confident that those numbers will turn around and that the Board should feel confident with keeping the money invested as it is. Mr. Blair encouraged the Board to contact him with any questions or concerns they have regarding any changes they may want to make. The Board thanked Mr. Blair for attending the meeting and for keeping the Trust secure. 
With no further open business, President Heberer turned the meeting over to Director Johnson for his report. 

DIRECTOR JOHNSON’S REPORT: Director Johnson began his report with discussing the Summer Theater Program started this year. The production of “Joseph and the Amazing Technicolor Dreamcoat” was a great success as right around 1,000 patrons attended over the 3 days. Ticket sales brought in $4,700 and there were $1,700 in donations given. With these numbers, the Theater Program should be able to hold another production next summer without any added expense to the Kewanee Park District. 
Director Johnson then presented the Board with the United Healthcare renewal packet. Premiums will increase by 13% but that is minimal compared to the increase with other insurance companies. The United Healthcare policy held by the Kewanee Park District has been in place for many years and as such is not vulnerable to drastic changes that other policy holders are facing. Commissioner Powell commented he is concerned about Park District employee’s spouses being covered if they are receiving added benefits by not utilizing their own employer’s insurance. None of the current employees on the healthcare plan have a spouse that is taking advantage of such benefits. Commissioner Nichols stated he believes employees should begin contributing to their own premiums as he finds it unheard of that an employer would provide fully covered insurance. Commissioner Powell suggested that if such a change is going to be made that the employees should be given advanced warning and suggested not changing anything before the policy renewal takes effect in September. Commissioner Powell moved to approve the renewal of the United Healthcare insurance policy that takes effect in September 1, 2017 and runs through August 31, 2018. Commissioner Nichols seconded the motion. All in Favor. 
Director Johnson then informed the Board that a bill has been submitted to the Friends of the Pool for reimbursement of the lounge chairs purchase and the 4 leak seal system. Friends of the Pool offered to cover these expenses before the swimming season began. The total amount billed to the Friends of the Pool was $20,595.00. The Board again thanked the Friends of the Pool for their generosity and look forward to continued help from the group.

Director Johnson’s next report item was to report that the insurance claim filed with Ameren due to equipment lost during a December 2016 power surge caused by Ameren has been paid. The Kewanee Park District received $17,734.31 after losing $555.30 to depreciation. The Board thanked Director Johnson for his work on getting the claim processed and paid. 

Director Johnson then discussed this being the last year of a 3 year contract with Kewanee High School for the use of Kewanee Park District property for multiple sporting programs. Although no approval from the Board is needed as there is already a contract in place, Director Johnson thought it best to remind them that a new contract will need to be discussed prior to next August. Director Johnson also informed the Board that the Kewanee School District has requested irrigation be installed on the regulation size soccer field and such an installation would cost over $20,000. Director Johnson informed that Board that due to the lateness of seeding last year, Rye Grass seed was used and will go dormant with hot weather and that JR Salisbury (Parks Superintendant) will be split seeding the area with Blue Grass Seed in the fall to help alleviate the appearance of “dead” grass. The Board discussed the possibility of an increase to the contract should they insist on irrigation. Andrew Verstraete moved to send the 3rd year contract bill to the Kewanee School District. Mike Nichols seconded the motion. All in favor. 
Director Johnson’s next report items was to inform the Board that the Grand Entrance archway at Northeast Park had been installed. The archways at Windmont and Baker Parks have gold lettering while Northeast has black and Director Johnson asked the Board to look at the archways to determine whether the archway lettering at Northeast should be painted gold like the others. 
Director Johnson next reminded the Board that the Great Dane Employee Family Picnic will be held on Saturday August 5 from 11am to 5pm. Andrew Verstraete questioned the Board as to how and why Great Dane is allowed to hold the event and not allow the public to enter. Jim Powell responded that Great Dane is the largest employer in town and donates a lot of money to help the Kewanee Park District, therefore the previous Board felt as though closing the park for 1 day is worth a few complaints that might be received. 
Director Johnson’s next report item was an update on the gaming machines and permit approval. Director Johnson, Jim Powell and Jacque Verscha have all been finger printed and had background checks performed on them and Lattner Gaming is continuing to work on behalf of the Kewanee Park District to obtain a gaming license for the 19th Hole Restaurant. Approval should be completed before the restaurant opens again in the Spring of 2018. 

Director Johnson then passed along a thank you from Marylou Griffith for the Board renaming the North Pagoda to the Chris and Marylou Ketridge Pagoda. Marylou is very grateful and asked the Board to choose a color that looks best for the lettering. 
Director Johnson’s final report item was to congratulate Andrew Verstraete for finishing his OMA and FOIA training and becoming certified. 

With nothing further in his report, Director Johnson turned the meeting back over to President Heberer. 

President Heberer called on the Commissioners for any further items to discuss. Mike Nichols and Jacque Verscha had none. Jim Powell asked the Director Johnson look further into temporarily shoring up the concrete on the spillway at Windmont Park. Jim suggested that Director Johnson talk with local concrete workers to determine whether an engineer would need to be called in. Jim also commented he thought intern Cody Hardy did a really good job on the radio. Andrew Verstraete also had nothing further to discuss. President Heberer inquired as to the status of the Soccer scoreboard at Northeast Park. Director Johnson informed the Board that Gutschlag Electric should have the poles in by the end of the week and the system is scheduled to be up and running by the next weekend. President Heberer then inquired about the memorial benches at Northeast Park. Director Johnson reported that the bench installation is going well and all 15 benches purchased are spoken for. President Heberer then asked about any further information obtained regarding creating an infield in the grass area just as you enter Northeast Park. Director Johnson informed the Board that JR Salisbury determined there would be a 17” drop from 3rd base to 1st base and would not recommend proceeding as he does not believe the diamond sand would stay on the diamond. President Heberer then asked Director Johnson to work on getting pricing to replace both backstops in the same area. He would like to see a backstop, wings and an awning. President Heberer’s final item was in regards to rumor that the Kewanee Soccer Club interested in fundraising to help pay for an irrigation system. The Board appreciates the offer and will consider it. The Board also discussed the need for the traveling soccer teams to begin paying a usage fee for the soccer fields like the traveling baseball/softball teams pay for the diamonds. 
With nothing further to discuss, President Heberer entertained a motion to adjourn. Mike Nichols moved to adjourn the meeting. Andrew Verstraete seconded the motion. All in favor. 


